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Appointments by Fr Provincial
Fr Gregory Kujur: Parish Priest, Nunbatta

Fr M. Arockiasamy: Minister, Pastoral Ministry,
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Fr Peter Savarimuthu: Pastoral Ministry, Mariampahar
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Appointments by Fr General
Fr  Dionysius Gerard Leonard Vaz  (Dion):Provincial
of Karnataka Province

Fr Keith Abranches: Rector of Collegio Internazlionale
del Gesu, Rome

Education Meeting
The Heads of our Province Schools reached
Mariampahar Bhawan, Sitapahar on 20 August 2020
for a meeting.  It was held in the Girls’ Hostel due to
lack of space at the Jesuit Residence. Fr Alban Minj,
the PCE began the meeting with a short prayer and then
welcomed Fr Provincial and the rest pointing out the
purpose of the meeting. The two main points which had
been raised in the previous meeting were taken up: viz
the co-coordinators’ role in preparation of Detailed
Lesson Plans, and the Required School Data to be
furnished and then to be submitted to Fr Hilary D’Souza.
A large majority of the heads of our schools said that
there  was not much progress in that regard owing to
lack of communication, transport and remote places to
be visited. After a short brainstorming session over the
issue, it was decided to continue with Jharkhand

We are passing through an extra-
ordinary time and such situations require
extra-ordinary solutions to successfully
tide over it. Corona is on everyone’s
lips and the Indian main stream media

is 24 x7 concerned mostly about it. In fact the media
created and still create so much fear in the minds of
people by its paranoid obsession with it. In the mean-
time, GDP shows negative growth (23%), millions of
jobs are lost and millions are left without any work, mi-
grants who returned home long to go back to work, fear
and suspicion among people because of socio-religious
reasons have increased, domestic violence increased
phenomenally during lockdown, and people feel help-
less and hope for divine intervention.

As educated people we have the responsibility to look
for the well being of the nation and that of every citizen
of this nation. As religious Priests and Brothers we have
an added responsibility to pray for the blessings of God
and extend our helping hand to those who are helpless.
As Jesuits committed to the Kingdom of God and Faith
that does justice, we must feel the pain of sufferings that
are around us and go out of our way to walk with the
anawim of God. This may also be an opportunity to
rethink about the way we offer our services to the
communities around. Creative fidelity requires of us to
be productive, creative, innovative, and out of the box
thinkers and co-creators with God. A new society where
kingdom values reign supreme is our motto and we have
to make use of every opportunity to reign in such a
society. Let us show our concern, compassion and
commitment by our discernment, planning and
implementation of God inspired plan for a better society.

Pope’s Worldwide Prayer Network
(PWPN)

Holy Father’s Intention for September 2020:
Respect for the Planet’s Resources: We pray that the
planet’s resources will not be plundered, but shared in a
just and respectful manner.
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DIGI SATH, a Government programme and the
preparation of lesson plans by teachers to be made at
their respective places. The participants were asked to
come back later on for further discussion.  Since most of
our children do not have smart phones, a suggestion was
made to make available at least a smart phone in a village
at the moment.  It could be made use by the village group
and the other text messages could be sent to the ordinary
mobiles. Again it was insisted that we should be on the
lookout for donors who would be willing to donate smart
phones for that specific purpose.

After the coffee break Fr Provincial briefed the group on
National Education Policy 2020 (NEP) and its implica-
tions on our schools and exhorted the group to read and
become familiar with the text. The Vision of NEP 2020
seems to be (a) to make India a global educational hub,
(b) to bring on Centralization of Education, (c) to speed
up Saffronization of Education. NEP 2020 may increase
the number of school dropouts and also create a Digital
Divide. In the meeting we also decided that Santali as a
subject should be taught up to class 6 in all our schools
and that a committee would be formed to prepare a cur-
riculum for the vernacular schools to suit local socio-po-
litical-cultural milieu.

We want to put on record our profound gratitude to the
Host Team of our Holy Cross Sisters of Mercy for the
hall arrangement and for provision of snacks to all of us.
We also express our “Thank you” to our Jesuit compan-
ions of Mariampahar community for their delicious meal.
AEMA SARHAO to all. (Fr Alban Minj SJ).

Social Action Commission Meeting
Fr Provincial called for a meeting of the Social Action
Commission on 30 August 2020 at Jisu Jaher, Dumka. It
began with a prayer by Fr Vernard Anthony. Then Fr
Provincial explained the procedure for the meeting
pointing out five things: (1) Sharing by each on what he
or she is doing in the social action ministry at the moment;
(2) Expressing each one’s opinion on where  we find
social action ministry today (3) Taking an Indicative vote
for a New Social Action Coordinator (4) Sharing views
on how we cope with the extraordinary situation of
Covid-19 (5) Going through the final draft of the Province
Apostolic Plan to be implemented by the Social Action
Ministry.

The method of sharing was spiritual conversation with its
stress on the need for active listening and intentional speak-
ing. We all felt the sharing to be deep and enriching. The
members felt, “Though we are doing a lot of work

in the social action field we still need to improve our
approach according to the signs of the times. We are
doing our ministry as individual units but need to come
together more often to share our views and experiences
to open our horizon further.”

Jeevan Dhara News
Though due to Covid-19 we had to cancel all the
scheduled programmes from April 2020 onwards, some
unscheduled retreats were conducted here with limited
numbers. In the month of April, from 26-30, I preached
a retreat to our pre-novices at Loyola Sadan. In the
beginning of May Fr Thomas Kottackal preached a
retreat to the SDP candidates and from 25-30 I directed
a retreat for 3 Sisters of Providence. From June 14-20
Fr Varkey Chena preached a retreat to 6 Sisters of
Divine Saviour. I directed a 5-day retreat to two
deacons of Raiganj diocese from 14-19 and another
one to 31 CTC pre-novices at Pushpabari from 28 June
to 3 July. I also guided Br Sanjay Kisku of Raiganj
diocese from 17-21 July in preparation for his diaconate
ordination which was held on 20 July. In the month
August, I preached two 8-day retreats to the M.C.
Brothers of Kalyaganj who came two by two from 1
August to 18. I believe the pandemic has really brought
people to their knees to become more prayerful and
God-fearing.

Fr K.C. Stephen who was caught up in Kerala owing
to the forced lockdown situation, managed to get a flight
ticket after repeated cancellations and managed to arrive
at Jeevan Dhara on 20 June and remained in self-
imposed quarantine for 14 days. He left for Hazaribag
via Dumka in order to prepare for the new batch of
tertians who are scheduled to begin their tertianship from
1 August. He travelled by train from Dumka to
Rampurhat and was lucky to get a free lift to Hazaribag
by jeep. The number of tertians this year is 26, more
than other years. Since Fr Ignatius Tete, the co- tertian
master had to be hospitalized, Fr Stephen has to take
Tete’s classes also. We wish our prayerful best wishes
to Fr Stephen. (Fr George Uthira SJ).

Renewal of Drooping Spirits
Recollection, a day of recollecting the broken self, filling
up the hollowness of our heart with the knowledge of
the self, knowledge of God and the knowledge of the
world around, sailed out our canoe from the stormy
ocean of fear and phobias proceeded from the Pandemic
Covid-19. Prior to the recollection on 28-29 August
2020 we lived like stranded individuals in the community
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strictly executing the law social distancing, which, to an
extent, left a deep scar in our behaviour.  Thanks to Fr
Dayal Lakra who asked us to follow the rules of non-
proliferation with five specific points to build a better
community: (1) Practicing non-partiality (2) Taming/
bridling the tongue   (3) Moving beyond selfishness   (4)
Transcending ego centrism (5) avoiding speaking evil
of others.    Albeit many more voltairs may rise to convict
us, “Christians live together without knowing each other
and depart without shedding tears.” The Faith Sharing
on the second day was very significant. The outpouring
of God-experience, through the promptings of the Holy
Spirit, fastened us with bonds of love and affection. We,
with much trust and adequate recompense for our
attitudinal behaviour, proceeded for the Eucharistic
celebration followed by a fellowship meal.  Heartfelt
thanks to Fr Dayal Lakra for leading out our dropping
spirits from the stormy ocean to the harbour. (Fr
Gregory Kujur SJ). 

International Indigenous Day
Celebration

International Indigenous Day was celebrated in Johar
HRD Centre, Dumka, on 9 August 2020. Prof. Dr.
Sonajharia Minz, Vice Chancellor, S.K.M. University,
Dumka, expressed her desire in developing the tribal
languages in the universities. She also emphasized a
learning process for the children in the schools through
mother tongue. Mr. Nalin Soren, MLA Shikaripara,
Government of Jharkhand, invited the tribal community
to teach our younger generation to keep up the tribal
culture and customs. Prof. Dr. Pramodini Hansdak, Ex-
Principal, SP College, Dumka, spoke of the richness in
Adivasi community and emphasized the strength of the
Adivasi community in its culture, traditions, land and
languages. Mrs. Joyes Besra, Chairperson, Dumka Zila
Parishad, proudly said that we have contributed a lot to
the society and we have to be proud that we are Adivasis.
Dr. Louis Marandi, Ex-Minster, Government of
Jharkhand, emphasized that knowing the Tribal Rights
and teaching them to the villagers is our responsibility.
Santali Language and Cultural Association took the
initiative in organizing this program following the Covid-
19 rules, keeping social distancing, wearing masks and
using sanitizer. Jai Adivasi. (Fr Vernard Antony SJ).

starting to feed from the crèche my child has become
healthy!” These experiences make me convinced of God
working through us. God who had provided manna in
the wilderness provides even today for the Paharias. We
hope to see a healthy Paharia community in the coming
days. (Fr John Felix SJ).

Paharia Seva Samiti, Satia
Covid-19 has shaken the whole world but it has not
affected much the works and livelihood movements of
the Paharias. This year the villagers have practically
cultivated all their lands. It looks green everywhere. It
soothes the eyes of the viewers. Owing the lockdown
the activities of the Paharia Seva Samiti have slowed
down. But during the “unlock period” we could reach
out to the 37 villages of our target area, conducting
women group meetings regarding health and hygiene. We
try to organize the youth group to tap the government
schemes and benefits for the Paharias PVTGs
(Particularly Vulnerable Tribal Groups). We managed to
conduct tuitions for our school Jeevan Jyoti and other
school children in 12 villages through the help of the
student volunteers. It is one of the most important
measures that was taken up to improve the nutritional
status of the children in 6 villages. We run Crèches or
Day Care services for six-month old kids and for 3-year
old children. There are 106 children enrolled in the crèche.
Owing to the unavoidable lockdown children are not kept
in the crèche during the day but hot cooked food is served
to them twice a day. Mothers bring the children and feed
them at the centre and take them back. There are visible
signs of improvement in physical health among 50% of
the children who are enrolled in the crèche. Now the
parents are happy and convinced of the benefits of the
crèche. As the feeding time comes the children
themselves ask their mothers to take them to eat kichdi
(hot cooked food). Some mothers exclaimed, “After

Webinar on Career Counseling and
Information Sharing

The I.G.N.O.U. study centres of St Xavier’s College,
Maharo and S.P. College, Dumka, jointly organized a
webinar on Career Counseling and Information Sharing
on 14 August 2020. The patrons of this event were Dr.
S.K. Sinha, Principal of S.P. College, and Rev. Dr.
Stephen Raj, Principal of St Xavier’s College, Maharo.
The programme started with the welcome address by
Mr. Mahesh Kumar Deo, the Academic Councilor of St
Xavier’s IGNOU centre, who formally introduced the
topic and purpose of the webinar. This was followed by
a speech by Dr. Arvind Manoj Kumar Singh, the regional
director of IGNOU from Deoghar. Thereafter, the
assistant regional director Dr. Saroj Kumar Mishra
addressed the participants and elaborated on the various
courses and career options available. The chief guest of
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honour of this webinar was Prof. Amar Tigga who is the
chief coordinator of placement cell at Xavier Institute of
Social Services in Ranchi. In his lecture he enlightened
the participants on the various aspects of career selection
and job openings thereby guiding the youth towards a
bright and secure path. A large number of students
actively participated in this programme and profited by
the talk. The entire event was managed and organized
with the excellent cooperation and technical guidance
of Dr. Kunal Mishra, the coordinator of St Xavier’s
IGNOU centre. (Mr Himadhri).

address by Principal Rev. Fr. Dr. Stephen Raj who
welcomed and motivated the participants. This was
followed by the address of the IQAC coordinator of the
college Rev. Fr. Dr. David Raj who invoked God’s
blessings and wished for a successful webinar. The guest
of honour was Pro-VC of Sido Kanhu Murmu University
Prof. Dr. Hanuman Prasad Sharma who delivered the
keynote address and appreciated the initiative of organizing
such excellent academic events amidst the present
Pandamic. Thereafter, the invited Speaker took the centre
stage and delivered his speech on the core topic. Dr. Mishra
is a Research Associate in the USA at present and has
been a Doctoral Fellow at JNU previously. His session
was followed by discussion and questions from the
participants that enriched the webinar further. The
programme ended with a vote of thanks by Dr. Arun
Vincent Kisku, Assistant Professor from the department.
(Mr Himadhri).
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Chemistry Seminar
The Department of Chemistry at St Xavier’s College,
Maharo, organized an online seminar on the topic,
“Chemistry: A Wide Area of Research” on 21 August
2020. The programme was conducted using Google
Meet Platform. The Chief Speaker of this webinar was
Dr. Virender Singh, Associate Professor at Central
University of Punjab. The programme started with the
Keynote Address by the Principal and Patron of the
Webinar Rev. Fr. Dr. Stephen Raj who addressed the
participants and encouraged their academic zeal.
Thereafter the IQAC coordinator of the college Rev.
Fr. Dr. David Raj invoked the blessings of Almighty
towards a successful continuation the event. The Hon.
Vice Chancellor of Sido Kanhu Murmu University Prof.
Dr. Sona Jhariya Minz graced the occasion with her
benign presence as the Guest of Honour and addressed
the audience with her motivational speech. It was
followed by the invited speech by Dr. Singh who spoke
at length on the various aspects related to the world of
Chemical Sciences and Research. This session was
followed by the allotted time for discussion where
participants put forward their queries and comments
thereby expanding the horizon of the topic. The
programme ended with a vote of thanks by Mr.
Gopinath Gorai, Head of the department of Chemistry.
The technical support group consisting of Mr. Amaresh
Bose, Mr. Kusum Kanan and Mr. Himadri Shekhar
played a pivotal role in the background. (Mr Himadhri).

Zoology Webinar
The Department of Zoology at St Xavier’s College,
Maharo, Dumka, organized a one-day National Webinar
on Wednesday 26 August 2020. The topic of the
webinar was, “Challenges for Biologists in time of
Covid-19”. The chief speaker of the day was Dr. Jay
Sharan Mishra from the University of Wisconsin,
Madison, USA. The programme started with the

Independence Day Celebration
The 74th Independence Day of India was successfully
celebrated on the Campus of St Xavier’s, Sahibganj. The
celebration was simple but significant. The day began with
the Holy Mass, offered in honour of our Lady of
Assumption, in the Chapel of Jesuit Residence. After the
Mass the faithful that comprised Fathers, Sisters and the
Christian residents of the Campus, gathered in the senior
Assembly Place of the school for flag hoisting. They were
joined by the other teachers and the children of the school
campus. In the absence of the Chief Guest, Fr Melchi Tigga,
our Rector, was invited to hoist the national flag and the
choir that comprised a few campus teachers sang the
national anthem and a patriotic song. Fr Chandran, our
outgoing Vice-Principal of the Junior Section, delivered a
beautiful message to the small gathering. Keeping in mind
the Covid-19 precautions: social distancing and wearing
of masks were strictly followed by everyone. (Mr Shyamal
Palmer).

Reaching out to the Poor Students
On the advice of Fr Principal, a survey was made by the
teachers of St Xavier’s School, Sahibganj, to find out the
reasons why some particular students remain absent for
online classes. The teachers, reaching out to those students,
discovered that a few of them are unable to attend the
classes as they do not have any gadgets or cannot buy any
due to economic disability. These poorest of the poor
students were listed by the school and helped out with
android Smart phones. It is to be noted that some generous
friends and well-wishers of our school came forward
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to sponsor the same. Among them are Dr Sumit (Son of
Dr Vijay), an ex-Xaverian, Mr Ravin, ex-Xaverian, Mr
Govind Nehru, Mrs Lily Rodriguez and Mr Bajrangi
Yadav. This gesture of the school was welcomed and
well appreciated by many. (Mr Shyamal Palmer).

Mr. Sanjay is the nephew of Fr James Toppo. We were
extremely happy about his proposal. The “Suraksha Bal”
team brought about 300 timber saplings to our school.
Mr. Sanjay Kumar, the D.I.G., SSB was invited to
inaugurate the event. Fr Jacob Chinnappan, the Director,
had made arrangements to heartily welcome the DIG and
the Border Security Force.  The Veterinary Doctor and
other dignitaries were given due honour. Fr I. Lazar
delivered a short welcome speech and Fr Francis Tirkey,
the V.G. of Purnea Diocese, honored the DIG with a
bouquet. Surrounded by the SSB officials, the DIG placed
the first Neem sapling. Then, in turn the other dignitaries
planted different timber saplings. The visiting high profile
officer was much impressed by the imposing school
building, spacious ground and the cleanliness of the
campus. The event ended with simple refreshment. It was
God’s blessing that our school was chosen for this
purpose. A total of 100 different saplings were planted.
We were very happy and thanked God for this. “God
saw all that He had made and it was very good…..Gen
1/31.” (Fr Ignacy Lazar SJ).

Dhyan Ashram Novitiate News
Ever since our Senior Novices made their first vows and
moved into the Juniorate, we, the brand new second year
novices were anxiously waiting and praying for the arrival
of the fresh batch of first year novices. Finally, on 29 July,
three would-be-novices arrived at midnight after a long
and tiresome journey - two for Calcutta Province and
Francis Murmu for Dumka-Raiganj Province. The first
years started their first probation the very next day guided
by Fr Sajeev Painunkal, the novice master and their
guardian angel novice Anthony Hembrom (NEP). They
officially became part of the novitiate community on 10
August, the feast day of St Lawrence, and we celebrated
it with a campus picnic. This was a very beautiful day of
enjoyment and companionship.

On the Independence Day, we commemorated the day
of our freedom with a thanksgiving Mass, and the national
flag was hoisted by Montu, one of our co-workers. The
Juniors and the Novices briskly marched for the
paradewith a thunderous band. Three fiery speeches were
delivered in three languages, one by a novice and two by
Juniors. Now that the novitiate community is complete
with the arrival of the first years, we are back to our normal
routine and activities. The second years are busy reflecting
on the vows while the first years are busy with the
Autobiography of St Ignatius. (Novice Manuel Kisku).

Farewell Programme
The Staff of St Xavier’s School, Sahibganj, bid farewell
to two of their loving members, Fr Chandran, the
outgoing Vice-Principal and Sch Marianus Ekka, the
teacher, in a private program organized in the school
auditorium on 26 August 2020. It was also an occasion
to welcome Fr Shishir Vimal Kerketta, as the new Vice-
Principal of Junior Section and Sch Habil Murmu, as an
assistant teacher. The program began at 3:00 pm with a
short prayer service conducted by a few teachers. During
the Prayer Service while thanking God for the gifts of Fr
Chandran and SchMarianus to the school, we also
prayed for the blessings of God on these four Jesuits as
they take up new missions. The Prayer Service was
followed by cake cutting and singing of ‘HappyBirthday’
song for the 70- year young and evergreen Fr Chandran.
Yes, it was his 71st Birthday. After the Birthday
celebration Fr Vimal and Sch Habil were introduced
and welcomed with bouquets of flowers and shawls.
They also shared a few words. The Tiny Tots of the
school campus along with two teachers performed a
beautiful dance on the stage and a beautiful farewell song
was sung by two of our lady teachers. Fr John Victor
and Mr Mrinal Joardar, our teacher, shared a few words
of appreciation for Sch Marianus and Fr Chandran
respectively after which both of these outgoing members
addressed the gathering expressing their gratitude. A short
video presentation on Fr Chandran was made by two
of our ex-students and a Letter of Eulogy was read out
and presented to Fr Chandran. The program that lasted
for more than 2 ½ hours came to a close with the final
thanksgiving message of Fr Hilary D’Souza, the
Principal. (Mr Shyamal Palmer).

Plantation Drive
Responding to the UAPs “Caring For our Common
Home”, St Xavier’s School, Baghmara, had a unique
and unforgettable event at the close of this month. On
31 August 2020, the school held a short but important
programme namely Plantation Drive by the SSB (Seema
Suraksha Bal) team Purnea. On 30 August, Mr. Sanjay
Toppo, Asst. Commandant, SSB, Purnea, accompanied
by Fr Francis Tirkey, V.G., visited us with the proposal
to plant some timber saplings in our school campus.



Dumka-Raiganj Province 6

From Lucknow Novitiate
At the beginning of this month, we had special classes
on “The Discernment of the Spirits” by Fr Vimal
Kishore, our Novice Master. It helped us to distinguish
between the works of the good spirits and bad spirits in
our daily life. Our Master encouraged us to pray for our
country and its people in this pandemic crisis. We had a
solemn Eucharistic celebration followed by flag hoisting
on the feast of the Assumption of Blessed Virgin Mary
and Independence Day. To mark the day we had a movie
and a friendly basketball match. On 22 August Fr
Christopher Kandulna pronounced his final vows during
the solemn Eucharistic celebration presided over by Fr
Soosai Mani, the new Provincial of Delhi Province. On
24 August we put up a short cultural programme and
facilitated Fr Christopher Kandulna. It was a joyful
moment for all of us. We are grateful to God for keeping
us safe and sound during this pandemic and giving us
various opportunities for our growth. (Novice
Shailendra Hansdak’).

YouTube Uploads
Xavier Communications Centre (XCC), Dumka,
uploaded two videos in the YouTube on the occasion of
International Indigenous Day 2020: (1) “Jai Adivasi -
Vishwa Adivasi Diwas 2020” message by Advocate
Samuel Soren in Santali. He brings out the rich culture
and traditions in the Tribal Society; he encourages the
Adivasis to know and to become more aware of the
Tribal Acts in Jharkhand and in India. He speaks about
the important Tribal Acts, namely, The PESA Act 1996,
The Scheduled Tribe and Other Traditional Forest
Dwellers (Recognition of Forest Rights) Act, 2006, and
CNT-SPT Acts. YouTube Viewership of this video has
reached 27,913 in 14 days. (2) Speeches by Dignitaries
on International Indigenous Day Celebration in Johar
HRD Centre, Dumka, on 9 August 2020, namely, Prof.
Dr. Sonajharia Minz, Vice Chancellor, S.K.M.
University, Dumka, Mr Nalin Soren, MLA, Shikaripara,
Govt. of Jharkhand, Prof. Dr. Pramodini Hansdak, Ex-
Principal, SP College, Dumka, Mrs Joyes Besra,
Chairperson, Dumka Zila Parishad and Dr Louis
Marandi, Ex-Minster, Govt. of Jharkhand.

Xavier Communications Centre has also uploaded in
the YouTube Five Sunday Masses in August. It is very
encouraging to see that each of these online uploaded
Sunday Masses has above 9000 viewers. Xavier
Communications Centre has two YouTube Video

Channels: one on Socio-Cultural Themes and another
on Religious Themes. Both the Channels have more than
1000 Subscribers. We thank God for giving us this
wonderful opportunity of using social media to proclaim
to the people the Gospel of our Lord Jesus Christ for
God’s greater glory. (Fr Vernard Antony SJ).

Health Bulletin
On 31 July 2020 evening,Fr Charles Tudu complained
that he has pain in his legs and stomach and that he was
feeling tired and weak. On 1 August morning he was
taken to Holy Cross Hospital, Sitapahar. Later in the
day he was taken to St Luke’s Hospital, Dakaita. After
certain tests, Dr Sr Divya diagnosed certain growth in
Fr Charles’ stomach and referred him to Kolkata. After
biopsy and other tests, Fr Charles had an operation to
remove Gastro-Intestinal Stromal Tumor of the stomach
(GIST) on 24 August at Tata Medical Centre, Kolkata.
He is discharged from the hospital on 3 September and
is brought to St Xavier’s College infirmary, Kolkata. The
Province is grateful to Br Chintamoni (CCU), Fr
Emmanuel Besra (DUM) and St Xavier’s College and
University communities, Kolkata, for the help and
support. Frs Paul Aquilina, Thomas Kattathara,
Michael Panimegam and Lourdu Susai were
admitted for a few days in Ursula Health Centre, Dumka.
Sch Suman Lakra fell and fractured his hand during a
game on 4 September. All are recovering and regaining
their strength steadily. Kindly keep them in your prayers.

Rest in Peace!
Fr Elias Arockiasamy SJ (AND, 80/58) on 12.08.
2020 in St Anne’s Hospital, Visakhapatnam
Fr Gaudentius Kongari SJ (HAZ, 86/66) on
12.08.2020 at St Anne’s Hospital, Ranchi
Fr Patrick de Melo SJ (GOA, 78/61) on 14.08.2020
in Goa
Fr Augustine Tigga SJ (HAZ, 72/51) on 15.08.2020
in St. Stanislaus College Sitagarha, Hazaribag
Fr Gaton Roberge SJ (CCU, 85/64) on 26.08.2020
at St. Xavier’s College, Kolkata
Fr Walter Stephen Andrade SJ (KAR, 78/53) on
26.08.2020 at Fatima Retreat House, Mangaluru

Mr Arul Irakkam (57), Uncle of Fr Arulsamy Britto
SJ, on 24.08.2020

Mrs Marykutty (87), Aunty of Fr Varghese Puthussery
SJ, on 30.08.2020

Ms Martha Marandi (65), Elder Sister of Fr Dominic
Marandi SJ, on 04.09.2020
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